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AT A GLANCE
� The STRIPING THE RE-PAVED SEC-

TION OF GRANT AVENUE originally sched-
uled for Aug. 7 has been postponed.  Visit the
Fort Leavenworth Garrison Facebook page for
the updated schedule.

� The ELEMENTARY SCHOOL NEW
PARENT MEETING is at 3 p.m. Aug. 7 at
Bradley, Eisenhower and MacArthur Elemen-
tary schools.

� The GREAT ESCAPE 5K is at 8 a.m. Aug.
9 at the Old U.S. Disciplinary Barracks. Regis-
tration can be done online or the day of the
event. Call 913-684-1674 for more information.

� Visit schools for KNOW YOUR SCHOOL
between 1-3:30 p.m. Aug. 12 at the elementary
schools and 9 a.m. to noon Aug. 12 at Patton
Junior High School.

� SCHOOL STARTS AUG. 13 for Fort
Leavenworth Unified School District 207. Visit
https://www.usd207.org/ for enrollment and
other important information.

� The MUNSON ARMY HEALTH CEN-
TER PATIENT AND FAMILY PARTNERSHIP
COUNCIL meets at noon Aug. 15 in the Rosie
Gates Conference Room at MAHC.  Call  913-
684-6211 or see Munson Notes on page B11 for
more information.

� POST ACTIVITIES, INFORMATION
AND REGISTRATION (PAIR) DAY is 9 a.m.
to 1 p.m. Aug. 16 at Harney Sports Complex.
Call 913-684-1674 for more information.

� Until further notice, DEPARTMENT OF
THE ARMY OFFICIAL PHOTOS CAN NO
LONGER BE PROVIDED. Command photos
can still be provided. Existing DA official photos
in the Army Military Human Resource Record
(AMHRR) will remain accessible through the
interactive Personnel Records Management Sys-
tem (iPERMS), and existing digital photos in the
now defunct Department of the Army Photo-
graph Management Information System (DAP-
MIS) will be archived.

� GRIFFIN GARDENS GREENHOUSE, off
Sabalu Road behind Griffin Cuts Barbershop, is
open 1-3 p.m Monday, Wednesday and Friday;
the greenhouse is closed every second and
fourth Wednesday for training. Cash only. Mil-
itary/CAC ID required.

Army reorganization overview given at
CAC Current State of Play

Lancers host free
weeklong swim camp

Combined Arms Center
and Fort Leavenworth
Commanding General Lt.
Gen. Milford Beagle Jr.
and Deputy to the CAC
CG Gregg Thompson
take questions from the
audience after briefing
on the reorganization
currently underway
throughout the U.S.
Army during the Current
State of Play meeting
for CAC employees Aug.
1 at the Lewis and Clark
Center. Several transi-
tions are expected by
October 2025, including
the consolidation of
Training and Doctrine
Command with Army Fu-
tures Command into
Transformation and
Training Command
(T2COM) and the renam-
ing of CAC as the Com-
bined Arms Command.
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Marleigh Nelson, right, age 7, practices swimming and diving form
with instructor Alice Farquhar, age 12, during the Fort Leavenworth
Lancers Swim Camp Aug. 4 at 1st Lt. David R. Bernstein Memorial
Pool in Harney Sports Complex. Students learned about freestyle
and backstroke on the first day of the camp to test their strengths,
and then learned different skills throughout the week, depending
on their ability level. 
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Mark Romeo, age 10, practices kicking while swimming with a board during the Fort Leavenworth Lancers
Swim Camp Aug. 4 at 1st Lt. David R. Bernstein Memorial Pool.

by Melanie Libby/Fort Leavenworth Lamp Intern

The Fort Leavenworth Lancers Swim
Team hosted a free swim camp Aug. 4-8 at
Harney Sports Complex’s 1st Lt. David R.
Bernstein Memorial Pool.

This annual camp has served as a way to
showcase the Lancers team to families who
are new to the Fort Leavenworth commu-
nity, as well as encourage children to be-
come stronger swimmers. 

“We want the kids to get excited about
swimming and about becoming a Lancer,”
current Lancers Head Coach Sarah Waldon
said. “Forty years ago, I was one of those
kids, and the Lancers became a fun safe
haven for me to learn and grow as a swim-
mer — something I never forgot, even after
my family PCSed. That's what we want for
this next generation of Lancers. To find a
love of swimming, competing, and more
importantly, a place to belong while they are
here so briefly.”

The camp was run by Waldon and sev-
eral team leaders. Clarice Sevigny, an 11-
year-old Lancers team member, said that
she has been on the team for two years, and
that she was excited to be invited to be a
“Coach Helper” at the camp.

“(I enjoy) helping others out. Coaches
have the best job in the world,” Sevigny said.

She said she hopes participants have a
great time at the camp. 

“(Swim team) is fun, and it helps you out

SEE SWIM CAMP| A7
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The Command and General Staff College
is highlighting the Army's 250th anniver-
sary through videos of CGSC’s stained
glass collection. The college has a dozen
stained glass windows at the Lewis and
Clark Center, which were transferred
from the center’s predecessor Bell Hall in
2007. 

Videos produced by Dan Neal and Zac
Schulte of Army University Public Affairs
feature different eras depicted in the
stained glass. The videos will be released
in era-specific segments each Monday
for the next few weeks at https://www.
facebook.com/USACGSC/ and https://
www.facebook.com/ArmyUniversity/.
This week’s installment features the
stained glass displays that depict the
American Revolution and the War of 1812. 

The scene shown in the stained glass de-
tail, ABOVE, shows George Washington
and his troops at Valley Forge. It is part of
the stained glass window depicting the
American Revolution. The American Star
Pageant Children's Foundation raised
$5,000 over four years for the window,
which was dedicated in July 1986.

Videos released each Monday feature CGSC’s stained
glass collection to highlight eras from Army’s history

by Staff Report

The Fort Leavenworth
Lamp is one of the primary
ways to get information to
the community.

Contact the Lamp at
ftlvlampeditor@gmail.com
with story and photo oppor-
tunities to allow the editor to
cover or assign coverage. 

Story and photo submis-
sions are appreciated when
the editor is unable to cover.
E-mail submitted materials
to ftlvlampeditor@gmail.
com.

Please consider the fol-
lowing when submitting any
content for publi ----cation in
the Lamp. All material sent to
the Lamp is edited or rewrit-
ten for journalistic, local and
Associated Press style, as well
as clarity, grammar, spelling
and length. Placement in the
paper is determined by the
Lamp staff.

• Copyright: The sender
of the submitted content
should be the creator of the
content. No copyrighted ma-
terials can run in the news-
paper without permission
from the copyright owner.

• Timely: Content should
be submitted as soon as pos-
sible. The older it gets, the
less likely it will run in the
newspaper. Let the editor
know when to expect the
submission so space in the
weekly layout can be bud-
geted.

• The 5Ws: Who, what,
when, where and why/rele-
vance should be included in
every story and photo cap-
tion.

• Photographs: Thumb-
nails that might appear OK
on social media are generally
not large enough for publica-
tion in the Lamp as they re-
produce poorly. Full-size,
original photo files that are 1
MB or larger in size are pre-
ferred. Files should not be al-
tered in any way — leave any
adjustments for exposure,
cropping, etc. to the Lamp
editor.

Images capturing authen-
tic, candid moments are
greatly preferred to posed
images. Army regulations
discourage publication of
posed group photos, ribbon
cuttings, cake cuttings, retire-
ment, award or re-enlistment
photos. Photos should not
contain uniform or safety vi-
olations, nor people smoking
or drinking alcoholic bever-
ages.

Include complete caption
information by identifying
everyone in the photo by first
and last names, as well as
rank, unit assigned to and/or
title, as relevant. The date
and location the photo was
taken, action depicted and
the name of the photogra-
pher should also be included.

• Editorials/commen-
taries: Readers are welcome

to share their opinions with
the Lamp’s audience. Letters
to the editor and commen-
taries are welcome. Letters
must be signed and include a
daytime telephone number.
Names may be withheld
from publication, if re-
quested.

A letter to the editor is
also a great way to provide an
event summation and thank
organizations and individu-
als who helped ensure the
event’s success.

• Focus on Fort Leaven-
worth: The Lamp has a lim-
ited scope and is targeted at
the internal Fort Leaven-
worth audience, not the gen-
eral public. The internal
audience includes military
members, family members,
civilian employees and re-
tirees. Articles should be rel-
evant to a substantial portion
of this audience and are gen-
erally limited to on-post
events and the people who
live or work on post. Off-
post events are only covered
if there is significant effect on
Fort Leavenworth personnel,
if the event is given special
command emphasis, or if
there is significant com-
mand-authorized participa-
tion by military personnel.

• Post-approved organi-
zations: Coverage and free
event promotion (notices
and flyers in the At a Glance
and Post Notes sections) are
primarily limited to post-ap-
proved organizations, as the
Lamp staff has no resources
to screen nonprofit organiza-
tions or charity events con-
ducted by private individuals
or businesses. FMWR main-
tains a list of private organi-
zations that are authorized to
conduct business and have
meetings and events on post.
Contact FMWR for the re-
quirements for registering
private organizations.

• Advertising vs. editorial
content: Publication of the
Lamp is governed by the
rules and regulations of the
Department of Defense, the
Army and the command.
There are limitations on
what can and cannot be pub-
lished. The Lamp does not
publish free notices for busi-
nesses offering discounts or
freebies for “military appre-
ciation.” The discounts are
marketing promotions, and
any material promoting a
particular business or prod-
uct cannot be published as it
could be construed as en-
dorsement. Army newspa-
pers must be careful to
separate reporting from pro-
motion. Businesses have ad-
vertising budgets and can
buy ad space in the Lamp. To
advertise in the Lamp, con-
tact 913-684-1702 or mary.f.
manago.naf@army.mil.

SUBMISSION
GUIDELINES

SUBMISSION
GUIDELINES

Army’s 250-year story
told in stained glass

File Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp
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MAHC welcomes new military
families, clarfies availability

by Maria Christina Yager/Munson Army Health
Center Public Affairs Officer

As military families arrive at Fort Leav-
enworth for their new assignments, Mun-
son Army Health Center officials are
emphasizing the importance of establish-
ing primary care services and clarifying re-
cent confusion about provider availability.

The medical facility is actively welcom-
ing new patients and wants to ensure all el-
igible family members understand their
healthcare options on post.

Addressing provider
availability concerns

MAHC officials recently became aware
that some active-duty family members were
incorrectly told no providers were available
at the facility. This miscommunication may
have occurred when enrollment agents at-
tempted to assign family members to the
same primary care manager as the service
member.

"Service members are usually assigned
to our military providers, who at Munson
are typically internal medicine physicians
only licensed to treat adults, but we have
multiple civilian family medicine providers
and a pediatrician on staff who are actively
accepting new patients," explained Col.
Jolanda L.J. Walker, MAHC director. "We
want to make sure no family member gets
turned away due to this misunderstanding."

Available providers
ready to serve

Military families can request enrollment
with any of the following providers who are
currently accepting new patients:

• Family Medicine Physicians: Dr.
Hersey, Dr. Dlugopolski, Dr. Francis and
Dr. Mandeville

• Pediatric Care: Dr. Kestner 

• Nurse Practitioners: Ms. Ticknor and
Ms. Minor

How to enroll
Once your new address is updated in the

Defense Enrollment Eligibility Reporting
System (DEERS), call 1-888-TRIWEST
(874-9378) and follow the prompts to es-
tablish a primary care manager at MAHC.

Important: If you're told there's no
availability at MAHC, ask specifically to be
enrolled with one of the available providers
listed above by name.

Benefits of on-post healthcare
Choosing Munson Army Health Center

offers several advantages for military fami-

lies.
• Convenient location
On-post accessibility eliminates travel

time and complications.
• Continuity of care
Medical records seamlessly follow fami-

lies to their next duty assignment.
• Quality standards
All care meets Joint Commission ac-

creditation standards.
• Military-focused
Providers understand the unique needs

of military families.
• Personalized care
High-quality, individualized healthcare

services are provided.
"Welcome to the community — your

health is our mission," Walker said. "We're
here to ensure every military family receives
the quality healthcare they deserve as they
begin their journey at Fort Leavenworth."

Military families experiencing any diffi-
culties with enrollment after updating
DEERS and contacting 1-888-TRIWEST
are encouraged to contact MAHC directly
at usarmy.leavenworth.medcom-
mahc.mbx.patient-advocate@health.mil to
resolve provider assignment issues and en-
sure proper healthcare coverage.  

Photo by Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs

Scenes around Fort Leavenworth

Photo by Melanie Libby/Fort Leavenworth Lamp Intern

ABOVE: Canada geese splash in the water in the top pool of the Buffalo Solider Monument
Aug. 4 near Smith Lake. The monument, which pays tribute to the soldiers of the 9th and
10th Cavalry Regiments, was sculpted by Eddie Dixon and dedicated in 1992. Since then a
monument honoring members of the 6888th Central Postal Directory Battalion has been
added to the area, as well as busts recognizing individuals’ contributions in the Circle of
Firsts. For more information on the Buffalo Soldier Commemorative Area, visit
https://home.army.mil/leavenworth/about/visitor-information/buffalo-soldier-commemo-
rative-area.
RIGHT: The sun rises over the Missouri River and the canons along Scott Avenue July 28.

Submitted photo by Sarah Groefsema
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DoD moves forward with PCS overhaul after
HomeSafe Alliance contract terminated

PCS Task Force
launches call center

by Senior Airman Keira Rossman/PCS Joint Task
Force 

WASHINGTON — The Permanent
Change of Station Joint Task Force
launched a 24/7 call center Aug. 1 to help
service members, Defense Department
civilians and their families with their gov-
ernment moves. Service members can call
833-MIL-MOVE (833-645-6683), email
PCSCallCenter@mail.mil or visit
https://www.defense.gov/Spotlights/Per-
manent-Change-of-Station-Joint-Task-
Force/ for support.

Personnel using the 1-833-MIL-MOVE
number will have their cases triaged prior
to being escalated to the PCS JTF call cen-
ter.

"When a military
family reaches out
for help, they
shouldn't have to
chase answers," said
Army Maj. Gen.
Lance G. Curtis,
PCS JTF com-
mander. "This call
center ensures
someone takes re-
sponsibility and
stays with them
until the issue is
fixed."

Once a service member undergoing a
government household goods move
reaches the call center, trained military
personnel log the issue into a centralized
tracking system. Callers will receive regu-
lar, personalized updates until their issues
are resolved.

Task force leaders estimate that 40 per-
cent of calls that currently go to 833-MIL-
MOVE will be escalated to the PCS JTF call
center to help resolve moving issues.

"First, we receive a warm transfer from
the system response center, where they ex-
plain the issue the service member is ex-
periencing," said Marine Corps Sgt. Garay
Reyes, a PCS JTF call center action officer.
"Next, we pull the incident number or
ticket to review the history of the situation.
From there, we begin our own process to
pinpoint the issue and find a reliable solu-
tion that meets the service member's
needs. Throughout the entire process, our
team follows up with the service member
until the incident is fully resolved."

The call center offers around-the-clock
support worldwide, ensuring military
families receive assistance with household
goods moves regardless of their time zone.

Personally procured moves are still the
responsibility of service members who
elect to use that option, and the task force
call center personnel will help wherever
possible. Detailed guidance for PPMs is
available at https://www.militaryone-

s o u r c e . m i l / r e s o u r c e s / m i l l i f e -
guides/preparing-to-move-or-pcs/.

Reyes said the PCS JTF call center fo-
cuses on case ownership and ensuring a
tailored and consistent communication
experience.

"Case ownership means it becomes per-
sonal," he said. "It builds a sense of com-
mitment — when you take ownership of a
case, you're driven to help the service
member to the best of your ability, even if
you don't have the answer right away. That
effort makes the customer feel heard and
supported."

To prepare, call center action officers
received training to ensure they could de-
liver expert-level support from day one.
This included a call-answering workshop,

which emphasized
best practices in
clarity, empathy
and effective com-
munication.

"Being that
voice on the other
end of the line
when a family is
stressed is all too
familiar," said
Army Staff Sgt.
Robert Fryerson, a
PCS JTF call cen-
ter action officer.

"Being able to empathize and understand
their concerns allows me to address the
needs of each service member better,
knowing that their property will be taken
care of and providing a safe place where
they feel valued and cared for, not just an-
other number."

The action officers also received hands-
on instruction in Defense Personal Prop-
erty Program systems and procedures,
enabling them to assist with a broad range
of PCS-related concerns beyond house-
hold goods tracking.

"It's an honor to be part of such an im-
portant mission," Reyes said. "There's
nothing I enjoy more than helping mili-
tary families have a smooth move and
making a lasting impact on how PCS
moves are handled today."

The call center launch follows a series
of reforms to the Defense Personal Prop-
erty Program.

Defense Secretary Pete Hegseth di-
rected the creation of the PCS JTF as part
of an effort to fix long-standing issues
within the PCS process and to improve the
quality of life for service members and
civilian employees.

"Our people are not just names on a
roster," Curtis said. "They're warfighters,
parents, spouses and public servants. Re-
ducing the stress of relocation is not just
the right thing to do, it's a strategic imper-
ative."

by Air Force Senior Airman Iain
Stanley/PCS Joint Task Force

WASHINGTON —
The Defense Department's
Permanent Change of Sta-
tion Joint Task Force is tak-
ing decisive steps to
stabilize the military move
process following the ter-
mination of its contract
with HomeSafe Alliance,
June 18, 2025.

During a recent press
briefing, Army Maj. Gen.
Lance G. Curtis, task force
commander, stated that
the decision was made
after HomeSafe Alliance
failed to meet contract
performance standards, re-
sulting in widespread
missed household goods
pickups and miscommu-
nication with service
members.

"When a service mem-
ber is worried about their
household goods, they are
not focused on the mis-
sion," Curtis said. "That is
unacceptable. We are here
to restore trust and ensure
that no military family
feels alone during their
move."

The PCS JTF is comprised of more
than 110 personnel from across all serv-
ice branches and is now overseeing the
transition back to the DoD's Tender of
Service program as they work toward
streamlining the future of military
moves. Curtis emphasized that this pro-
gram is familiar to most military fami-
lies and is already supporting the
majority of summer moves

Approximately 450 active shipments
initially scheduled under HomeSafe Al-
liance remain in transit. According to
task force officials, local transportation
offices are now directly managing these
moves in coordination with the task
force. Service members impacted by the
transition are encouraged to contact
their transportation office or call 833-
MIL-MOVE (833-645-6683) for assis-
tance.

In response to the ongoing chal-
lenges, the PCS JTF established a 24/7
call center staffed by military personnel
with firsthand PCS experience. The call
center is proactively identifying at-risk
shipments and reaching out directly to
service members to resolve issues before

they escalate.
"This is not just a logistics problem;

it's about people," Curtis said, adding
that rank is "immaterial," and his team
is focused on providing all service
members with the support they de-
serve.

The department is also reviewing
long-term changes to the Defense Per-
sonal Property Program and plans to
deliver strategic reform recommenda-
tions to Defense Secretary Pete Hegseth
by Sept. 5, 2025.

The joint task force was established
in May at the direction of the secretary
to improve the process by which the
Defense Department moves service
members from one assignment to the
next.

"We're building a system worthy of
their sacrifice," Curtis said. "That's the
mission." 

For updates or assistance, service
members should continue to use
www.militaryonesource.mil and can
call 833-MIL-MOVE. They can also
reach the PCS JTF call center by e-mail
at PCSCallCenter@mail.mil.

Photo by Melanie Libby/Fort Leavenworth Lamp Intern

Boxes line a driveway as a family moves into quarters June 2 on Fort Leavenworth. The Department of Defense’s Permanent Change of
Station Joint Task Force is working to stabilize the military move process following the termination of its contract with HomeSafe Alliance.
For updates or assistance, service members should use www.militaryonesource.mil, call 833-MIL-MOVE, or e-mail the PCS JTF call cen-
ter at PCSCallCenter@mail.mil.



Vacation Bible School offers
opportunities for friendship,
Bible stories, volunteering

Summer Reading Program wraps up with
‘Check-Out Your Library’ event 

LEFT: Amy Quinlan leads the opening ceremony for the 2025 Fort Leavenworth Vacation Bible School, themed
“Yee Haw! Celebrating God’s Greatest Gift,” Aug. 1 at Frontier Chapel. 

The Religious Support Office provides a multi-day, activity-laden Vacation Bible School each summer to allow
children and parents to make friends and hear Bible stories. 

More than 120 children and 80 adults participated in the 2025 VBS. 

Many adults and youth in the chapel community, ABOVE, volunteered to support VBS.

Photos by Chaplain (Maj.) Christopher Weinrich/Religious Support Office

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Dare Harp looks through comic books with her 6-year-old sons Luke and Cade during the Check-
Out Your Library event Aug. 1 at the Combined Arms Research Library. The event wrapped up the
library’s Summer Reading Program. Other SRP events throughout the summer included puzzle
parties, board game events, story times paired with activities and a chalk obstacle course.

ABOVE: Check-Out Your Library event participants lug book-filled
totes into the Children’s Room Aug. 1 at the Combined Arms Re-
search Library. Children could choose from a selection of free
books, provided by the Command and General Staff College Foun-
dation. Children could also go on a scavenger hunt around the li-
brary, searching for clues to complete a puzzle, BELOW, during
the final event of the library’s Summer Reading Program. Other
SRP events throughout the summer included puzzle parties,
board game events, story times paired with activities and a chalk
obstacle course.
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Chaplain (Capt.) Hyang Choi, Midwest Joint Regional
Correctional Facility Battalion (Corrections), and
Chaplain (Maj.) Christopher Weinrich, Fort Leaven-
worth Garrison operations chaplain, talk with Matt
Naylor, World War I National Museum and Memorial
president and CEO, during the museum’s celebration
to honor the U.S. Army Chaplain Corps’ 250th an-
niversary July 29 in Kansas City, Missouri. Choi and
Weinrich answered questions and shared highlights
from their service. Choi shared her religious support
requirements in a correctional environment, and
Weinrich discussed a highlight from a deployment to
Iraq in 2010. He talked about the brigade’s flight sur-
geon serving as the distinctive religious group leader
for the Jewish soldiers, and noted that he received
funds from the commander to purchase Seder meals
for more than 20 Jewish service members. The event
brought the community and Fort Leavenworth to-
gether to honor soldiers, families and chaplains in the
U.S. Army’s Chaplain Corps.
The Chaplain Corps has historically performed or
provided religious support for the commander’s reli-
gious support plan in Army Regulations 165-1. 
During the visit to the WWI Museum and Memorial,
the chaplains walked through the museum’s chaplain
display, ate at a reception and watched the docu-
mentary, “Three Chaplains.”  The documentary dis-
cussed the struggles and victories of Islamic
chaplains in the Army, Navy and Air Force.

Submitted photos by S.K. Slaughter
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Fort Leavenworth chaplains speak at
WWI Museum, Memorial event



Swim camp (continued from Page A1)

a lot. It helps with confidence, and it helps build relation-
ships, too,” Sevigny said.

The camp was open to children ages 10 and under, in
one group, and ages 11 and older in another group. The
week focused on strengthening different swim skills and
strokes. Students spent the first day practicing freestyle
and backstroke form. The first class helped determine a
skill level for students to practice throughout the week.
Beginner students continued to work on freestyle and
backstroke swimming for the rest of the week, whereas in-
termediate students learned an additional breaststroke,
and advanced students practiced each stroke to perfection
and worked on endurance. At the end of the week, all par-
ticipants will be awarded a certificate that notes what
Lancer team would be best for them to join based on their
skill level.

Ten-year-old participant Mark Romeo said that he’s
enjoyed learning different types of strokes at the camp.

“I’m really excited to learn techniques to get myself
faster for when I get into competitive swimming and I’m
racing people,” Romeo said. “But I also want to make sure
everyone’s included and having fun.”

Romeo said the favorite swim stroke he worked on
perfecting at camp was the backstroke.

“I really enjoyed the backstroke because I went really
fast, probably the fastest I’ve done, and I never knew I’d do
that good on the backstroke,” Romeo said on the first day
of camp.  

The Lancers Swim Team, which is celebrating its 60th
anniversary this year, is open to everyone, and is based on
ability instead of age.

“We have (members) as young as 8 (or) 9 years old.
Some teams have 7-year-olds also,” soon-to-be Head
Coach Jackie Hayes said. “The ability level starts them off,
and we keep it really fun and light to start with so that we
see them when they’re 16 and 17 years old still continuing
the sport. So (we’re) keeping it fun while building that
confidence and technique in the water.”

Hayes said she is excited to lead the team as a former
Lancer herself.

“I swam with the Lancers (when) my mother was my
coach. My daughter, who’s about to turn 18, started her
swim career here on the Lancers also, so it’s kind of a full
circle thing,” Hayes said.  

The Lancers have participated in several swim cham-
pionships over the summer.

The Senior Championships, which is for swimmers
ages 15 and older, ran July 17-20 in Wichita, Kansas.
Lancers Mary Archambault, Katelyn Johannes, Mychael

Murphy and Nicholas Alli-
son attended. Archambault
placed third in the 50 fly.

District Championships
for swimmers ages 14 and
younger was July 25-27 in
Topeka, Kansas. Liam Bur-
bridge placed first in the
100 back, second in the 200
free, fourth in the 50 back,
and fifth in the 100 free.
Winston Longfellow
placed third in the 50 free,
third in the 100 back, sev-
enth in the 100 free, and
eighth in the 50 breast.
Alanna Perez placed eighth
in the 50 breast. Mary
Alvey and Susannah McLin
also attended. 

Burbridge, Longfellow
and Perez moved on to
compete in the Age Group
Championships July 31 to
Aug. 3 in Lenexa, Kansas.

To learn more about
joining the Lancers, visit
www.fortleavenworth-
lancers.com. Swimmers
must be able to swim a
minimum of 25 yards
without stopping.
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Lancers 17-year-old Alex Howell and 11-year-old Clarice Sevigny instruct a group of swimmers on the form for
their next stroke during the Fort Leavenworth Lancers Swim Camp Aug. 4 at 1st Lt. David R. Bernstein Me-
morial Pool in Harney Sports Complex. Howell has been on the Lancers Swim Team for eight years, and Se-
vigny has been on the team for two years. Sevigny said she loves the Lancers Swim Team because it feels like
a family. “It’s a bond that will never be broken,” she said.  

Photo by Melanie Libby/Fort Leavenworth Lamp Intern

Seven-year-old Averi Catching, right, looks to her instructor, 12-year-old Alice Farquhar, to learn how to swim with a board during the Fort
Leavenworth Lancers Swim Camp Aug. 4 at 1st Lt. David R. Bernstein Memorial Pool in Harney Sports Complex. Catching’s family moved
to Fort Leavenworth July 25 and immediately signed her up for the swim camp so that she could try something new.

Summer fun
Three-year-old Margaret
Garrett, center front,
rests in the grass after
running through the
football field sprinklers
as her sister 10-year-old
Rae Garrett, neighbor 11-
year-old Eleanor
Childers, sister 8-year-
old Sylvie Garrett and
the girls’ brothers and
neighbors play in the
water Aug. 4 on Gruber
Field. In addition to rac-
ing through the sprin-
klers, the group of
siblings and friends
played games like freeze
tag and stretched out on
the sidewalk to dry off.

Photo by Prudence Siebert/
Fort Leavenworth Lamp



Mingus discusses landpower, simulations,
next-gen tech for Army modernization

by Shannon Collins/Army News Serv-
ice

WASHINGTON — As part of
the Army Transformation Initia-
tive, the Army will re-invest up to
$48 billion into the moderniza-
tion of its next generation com-
mand and control within the next
five to six years at a rate not done
since the 1980s, said Gen. James
Mingus, vice chief of staff of the
Army, during a Landpower Dia-
logue at the Center for Strategic
and International Studies in July.

The Army has moved at a flat
rate for the last 10 years, but the
rate of technology changes and
increasing threats moves more
rapidly, Mingus said.

“Our buying power continues
to get less and less every year,” he
said. “Meanwhile, technology and
the threat are evolving at a rate
that is unprecedented. And so, we
saw that we needed to do some
big things to change without
going after our combat forma-
tions or our maneuver forma-
tions.”

Command change
Every single Army headquar-

ters was looked at from top to bot-
tom, Mingus said.

“Our staffs were oversized.
There were some programs that
were no longer necessary to sur-
vive the next fight,” he said.

Mingus said the Army has
been working with Defense Secre-
tary Pete Hegseth on the next gen-
eration command and control
and how the Army will rapidly
transform. On the tactical level,
the Army had about 17-18 dis-
parate battle command systems
built over decades that weren’t in-
teroperable.

“None of them were built to
seamlessly work together,” he said.
“They were built in stovepipes.
The next-generation command
and control is going to realize a
singular architecture. We have
physically prototyped this twice
now at Project Convergence.”

In March, soldiers, technology,
equipment and defense industry
partners came together at the Na-
tional Training Center at Fort
Irwin, California, to execute Proj-
ect Convergence. The first part of

the project focused on enabling
operations at the corps and below
level along with joint and multi-
national allies and partners.

As the project continues to
evolve, planners will build upon
successes and lessons learned
from earlier experiments to de-
velop a concept-driven design fo-
cused on data-driven decision
making, expanded maneuver, and
forging seamless and joint and
multinational interoperability.

Mingus said 4th Infantry Divi-
sion, Fort Carson, Colorado, will
experiment with it beginning this
summer.

The Army will start with how
that data is stored, how it’s used,
how it’s computed, and then how
it moves that data. It will spend
the majority of its intellectual
property on the data layer and the
transport layer.

Landpower
Mingus said the Army is going

to begin to rapidly field the M1E3
Abrams tank. He emphasized that
the tanks do not operate alone in
battle, but while in unified land
operations, the Army executes of-
fense, defense and stability opera-
tions simultaneously using all
land operations resources.

“Combined arms and maneu-
ver is the combination of all the
warfighting functions put to-
gether in a meaningful way, syn-
chronized over time,” he said.
“The power of engineers, infantry,
armor and artillery, combined, is
the future of warfare for the land
force and multidomain.”

Mingus said China has 3,000
tanks, Russia has 5,000 tanks, and
the Army has 1,700.

He said tanks aren’t going any-
where and neither is combined
arms.

“You can’t predict who you
fight or where you fight,” he said.
“The two things we do control is
how you fight and what you fight
with.”

He said the center of the way
the Army fights is the movement
and maneuver function.

“Where is the enemy weak?
Where is he strong? Where do I
flank?” Mingus said. “We develop
a scheme of maneuver to figure
that out. We develop a scheme of

fires, protection and sustainment,
and all that goes into that to sup-
port the scheme of fires.”

Mingus said the Army is using
lessons learned from the Ukraine,
Israel and other places around the
world to put together offensive
and defensive fires into a single
function. The Army now has di-
rect fire systems that will reach
out and touch eight, 10, 12 kilo-
meters. It has long-range preci-
sion fires that will reach out as
much as 2,000 kilometers.

“The majority of the things
that are going to kill our troopers
in the future are going to come
from the air,” he said. “Instead of
defending points on the ground,
we have to go on the offense when
it comes to air defense and bring
those together in a much more
comprehensive fires function.”

This includes long-range direct
fires, indirect fires, long-range
precision fires and air defense into
a singular function.

“This is changing the character
of war in terms of how we will
fight,” Mingus said.

Simulations
Mingus said the 25th Infantry

Division Artillery, Schofield Bar-
racks, Hawaii, is conducting sim-
ulations where maneuver
formations will have platoon lead-
ers, company commanders and
squadron leaders employing fires
from their formation, using
smaller first-person drones and
one-way attack drones.

“We’re imagining in a future
where we’re going to give them a
battalion of (High Mobility Ar-
tillery Rocket System) and a bat-
talion of M-777s (Howitzers),”
Mingus said.

He said the third battalion will
be a combination of mortars,
M101A1 Howitzers, launched ef-
fects, loitering munitions and
first-person drones. During the
simulations, soldiers use a combi-
nation of these battalions across
multiple divisions and corps.

“After every simulation, we
tweak those combinations of
rockets, artillery, drones and mor-
tars to see what is the right com-
bination,” Mingus said.

Joint forces
Since each service branch,

along with NATO and allied
forces, bring integrated compo-
nents to the land power and long-
range fires fight, Mingus said it’s
important for all of the systems to
work together to disrupt and deny
the enemy’s network.

“We’ve got to win the counter-
recon fight,” he said. “We’ve got to
win the counter-fires fight.”

Because of technological ad-
vances and the need for air de-
fense, the Army is increasing its
Patriot missile-system battalions
and reintroducing a combination
of Indirect Fire Protection Capa-
bility battalions and Patriot bat-
talions to rebuild its air defense
community.

The Army currently has 14
available Patriot battalions, three
in the Indo-Pacific, one at Euro-
pean Command, one in Central
Command for close to 500 days,
and the rest are service retained.

“It’s a very stressed force ele-
ment, but they’re very proud of
defending Al Udeid Air Base in
Qatar,” Mingus said. “It’s a very
proud organization. We have
plans to grow more, including one
in Guam for its defense system.”

There will be more IFPC bat-
talions coming online to help off-
set the air defense side of the
Patriot mission. The Patriots will
also get an updated radar with
360-degree coverage. It expands
the range and altitude and dou-
bles the Patriot’s capability, Min-
gus said.

Part of the air defense will be
countering drones. He said the
Army has new 30-mm proximity
rounds that have a small emitting
radar that if it comes within prox-
imity of a drone, it explodes and
takes the drone out.

TiC 2.0
The Army’s second phase of

the Transformation in Contact
initiative will begin this year, ex-
panding beyond light formations
to varied formations, Mingus said.
The 3rd Brigade, 10th Mountain
Division; 2nd Brigade, 101st Air-
borne Division; and 2nd Brigade,
25th Infantry Division, began TiC
1.0 efforts in 2023.

These divisions used real-
world applications in Ukraine and
next-generation technology to

improve the Army’s mobility, fire-
power, unmanned system,
counter-UAS, electronic warfare
and next generation command-
and-control requirements.

With the team’s help, the Army
went from experimentation to an
approved design for the new Mo-
bile Brigade Combat Team, Min-
gus said.

Army recruiting
Mingus said the Army’s goal

for 2025 was 61,000 in the door,
and 10,000 in the delayed entry
program.

“We hit that at the end of May,
so four months ahead of time,” he
said. “In fact, we’re just over
64,000 on contract.”

He said the Army’s goal be-
tween now and October will be to
fill critical military operational
specialties it’s still short to make
the Army more lethal in the future
fight.

“We missed the mark two years
in a row and realized we had a big
problem,” Mingus said. “The
Army was coming down at a rate
that was unsustainable. Both ac-
cessions and recruiting were
headed in the wrong direction.
The propensity to serve, the eligi-
bility to serve, lines and trajecto-
ries for those were headed in the
wrong direction. We needed to
fundamentally shift and alter how
we were doing recruiting.”

Army changed Recruiting
Command headquarters to di-
rectly report to the Pentagon and
elevated the command structure
to a three-star general. They ex-
panded the number of recruiters
they put into the force. The Army
made sure the screening criteria
for the recruiters was of the high-
est caliber. They improved data
analytics to better understand the
demographics of the country,
using live data to better under-
stand the recruits that are out
there, including college students,
said Mingus.

Based on the Army Transfor-
mation Initiative, Mingus said the
Army hopes to get both the struc-
ture and end strength close to
458,000. The current end strength
is 450,000.
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Pet of the Week: Sky
Sky is a 2-year-old female great Pyrenees mix avail-
able for adoption at the Fort Leavenworth Stray Fa-
cility. She has already been spayed, vaccinated and
microchipped. Her adoption fee is $155. Call 913-
684-4939 to make an appointment to meet her or in-
quire about fostering or adopting her. E-mail
fortleavenworthstrayfacility@gmail.com for an adop-
tion application.
Visit www.FLSF. petfinder.com for adoptable pet pro-
files. Call 913-684-4939 for more information. Mili-
tary affiliation is not required to adopt from the Fort
Leavenworth Stray Facility.
The Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility, at 510 Organ
Ave., is open 11 a.m. to 4 p.m. Monday, Wednesday
and Friday; 9 a.m. to noon the second Saturday of
the month; and by appointment for pre-approved
adopters. Call 913-684-4939 to schedule an ap-
pointment.
Volunteers are needed to help cover pet care shifts,
walk dogs, clean kennels and more. Foster homes for
adoptable pets are also needed. 
To apply to volunteer with the Fort Leavenworth
Stray Facility, visit https://vmis.armyfamilywebpor-
tal. com/, enter ZIP code 66027, then search for
“stray animal facility.”

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

FORT LEAVENWORTH LAMP THURSDAY, AUGUST 7, 2025 A9



SERVING THE COMMUNITY OF FORT LEAVENWORTH, KANSAS, FOR MORE THAN 50 YEARS 

THURSDAY
AUGUST 7, 2025LAMP

Online: https://home.army.mil/leavenworth/about/news

Post NotesPost Notes
B1



stronghold
food pantry

15 16

17 19 20

14

21

MONSUN TUE WED THU FRI SAT

7 8 9

10 11 12 13

1 2

3 4 5 6

A
U

G
U

S
T

A
U

G
U

S
T

A
U

G
U

S
T

   2
0

2
5

2
0

2
5

2
0

2
5

STRONGHOLD DISTRIBUTION & HAPPY BOTTOMS
By Appointment Only | strongholdfoodpantry.org

22 23

24 25

18

Pop-Up
Joint Base 

Lewis-
McChord

26 27 28

Open Pantry
Happy Bottom

11:00 - 1:00

29 30

31

Pack the 
Backpack

Event

Closed

Closed

Open Pantry
Happy Bottom

11:00 - 1:00

Pop-Up
Fort 

Campbell

Find a summer meal site near you: https://buff.ly/ajb2ct2
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CAMPUS LIFE MILITARY

 Slip n Slide Kick Ball, other water
games, snacks, and Jesus!

AUGUST 19, 2025  •  6:00 - 8:00 PM
Harrold Youth Center

WATER WARS

BRING YOUR FRIENDS AND JOIN US FOR 

POC: Samantha Odle
(605) 569-3820 / sodle@yfc.net
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ARMY COMMUNITY SERVICE LOAN CLOSET 
FORT LEAVENWORTH, KANSAS 

913-684-2830/2800 
 
Who: All Active Duty, Retiree, DA Civilian and their family members who are either permanent 
party, TDY or PCSing. 
 
When: M-F 0730-1630 
 
Where: 600 Thomas Avenue (Pull into the Alley behind the ACS building and call the number o  
the black sign.  
 
Rules: Loans are limited to 30 days for in and out- processing personnel.  This can be extende  
by phone if needed. Checkout of items for an event is limited to 10 days.  Customers are 
responsible for replacing any item that is damaged or lost. 
 
Items available: 
 
Pre-Packed Kitchen Kit: 
 
1 Bowl (mixing)  1 Large Kitchen Knife 
1 Pitcher   4 Steak Knives 
1 Colander   1 Peeler 
1 Cutting Board  1 Cookie Sheet 
1 Skillet   2 Serving Spoons 
2 Pots with Lids  1 Spatula 
4 Plates   4 Plastic Glasses 
4 Bowls   1 Can Opener 
4 Coffee cups   1 Set of Measuring Spoons 
4 Forks   1 Measuring Cup 
4 Spoons   1 Pot Holder 
4 Knives    
 
Additional Items Available: 
Cheese Graters   Plates    Square Tables  
Pizza Cutters    Bowls    Circle Tables  
Spaghetti Servers   Coffee Cups    Folding Chairs  
Tongs     Blenders   Strollers 
Whisks     Coffee Makers   Baby Gates 
Glass Baking Dishes-Rectangle Crock Pots   Booster Seats 
Glass Baking Dishes-Circle  Toasters   Cribs 
Muffin Pans    Rice Cookers   High Chairs 
Hand Mixers    Microwaves   Pack and Play  
Veggie Steamers   Indoor Grills   Laundry Baskets 
Large Kitchen Knives   Electric Skillets  Sleeping Mats 
Mixing Bowls    Panini Grills   Irons 
Skillets     Plastic Glasses  Ironing Boards 
Pots with Lids    Utensils   Trash Cans 
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Tickets will be sold in advance or at the door while supplies last.  
CCoCouCounCouncCounciCouncilCouncil Council oCouncil onCouncil on Council on ACouncil on AgCouncil on AgiCouncil on AginCouncil on AgingCouncil on Aging:Council on Aging: Council on Aging: Monday-Friday, 7am-4pm 
Check, Cash or PayPal @LVCOA 
Through PayPal Account: Minimum purchase $25.                                                                  
Please include your phone number.  

PURCHASE TICKETS FOR              
A CHANCE TO WIN!                   

 

 

 

 

771711711 711 M711 Ma711 Mar711 Mars711 Marsh711 Marsha711 Marshal711 Marshall711 Marshall 711 Marshall S711 Marshall St711 Marshall St.711 Marshall St.,711 Marshall St., 711 Marshall St., S711 Marshall St., Su711 Marshall St., Sui711 Marshall St., Suit711 Marshall St., Suite711 Marshall St., Suite 711 Marshall St., Suite 1711 Marshall St., Suite 10711 Marshall St., Suite 100711 Marshall St., Suite 100  
LLeLeaLeavLeaveLeavenLeavenwLeavenwoLeavenworLeavenwortLeavenworthLeavenworth,Leavenworth, Leavenworth, KLeavenworth, KSLeavenworth, KS Leavenworth, KS 6Leavenworth, KS 66Leavenworth, KS 660Leavenworth, KS 6604Leavenworth, KS 66048Leavenworth, KS 66048  
991913913.913.6913.68913.684913.684.913.684.0913.684.07913.684.077913.684.0777913.684.0777  

$1 each or 6 for $5                
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 � The MUNSON ARMY HEALTH

CENTER PATIENT AND FAMILY
PARTNERSHIP COUNCIL meets at
noon Aug. 15 in the Rosie Gates Confer-
ence Room at MAHC. The PFPC captures
voices and insights of patients and families
to improve the patient care experience.
The council meets quarterly and is com-
posed of volunteers who represent the in-
terests of patients who receive care from
MAHC. Volunteers can be active-duty, ac-
tive-duty family member, retirees or retiree
family members. Call 913-684-6211 or e-
mail usarmy.leavenworth.medcom-
mahc.mbx.patient-advocate@health.mil if
interested in participating.

� MUNSON ARMY HEALTH CEN-
TER, SMITH DENTAL CLINIC and
ARMED FORCES WELLNESS CENTER
WILL BE CLOSE at noon Aug. 19 for staff
training.

� Community Blood Center of Kansas
City will conduct a BLOOD DRIVE from
9 a.m. to 2 p.m. Aug. 28 at Frontier Chapel.
Sign up at savealifenow.org/group and use
group code BK.

� It is important that military families
new to the Fort Leavenworth community
ESTABLISH A NEW PRIMARY CARE
MANAGER for their health care needs.
Munson Army Health Center offers a wide
range of primary care providers to choose
from for personalized care at a convenient
on-post location. Once your new address
is established in DEERS, call 1-888-TRI-
WEST (874-9378) and follow the prompts
to establish a primary care manager at
MAHC. Learn more about services at
munson.tricare.mil.

� Service members, retirees, family
members and Department of Defense fed-
eral employees on Fort Leavenworth are
ELIGIBLE TO USE THE ARMED
FORCES WELLNESS CENTER FOR
FREE. This includes physical fitness test-
ing, body composition analysis, stress
management, improving sleep habits and
individual health coaching. You set the
goals; the AFWC staff puts you on the path
to achieving them. Programs are individu-
alized to address your current needs, mo-
tivation and confidence level. Visit the Fort
Leavenworth AFWC in Eisenhower Hall or
call 913-758-3403 to schedule an appoint-
ment. The health educators are also avail-
able to go mobile, taking their class to units
or organizations on post and family readi-
ness groups. To learn more about AFWC
services visit https://dvidshub
.net/r/8wttlf.

� The NUTRITION CARE DIVISION
offers a broad range of nutritional services
designed for service members, families,
and retirees. Individual Nutrition Therapy
and Group Nutrition Therapy are avail-
able, and include the Body Composition
Program, Weight Control Program, Prena-
tal Nutrition and Wellness for Life. Call the
appointment line at 913-684-6250 to
schedule an appointment with MAHC’s
registered dietitian. 

� MEDICAL APPOINTMENT
CHECK-IN: Please arrive 15 minutes prior
to your appointment to complete any re-
quired paperwork and bring the following
items: DoD ID card; list of current med-
ications including over-the-counter meds,
vitamins, and supplements; any relevant
paperwork or forms; and a list of questions
or concerns. If you are not able to make
your scheduled appointment, call the ap-
pointment line at (913) 684-6250 to can-
cel. 
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